

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

August 6, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, August 6, 2024, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Commissioner Aaron Summers was present via Zoom after the initial start of the meeting due to technical difficulties.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm.  The minutes from the regular meeting of July 23, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: SHERIFF UPDATES

Sheriff Josh Greene stated the dishwasher at the Jail went down today and the parts to repair will cost about $600.  Sheriff Greene stated he was contacted by the truck dealer the County uses and was told they have an order of black trucks where the purchase fell through, if any other agencies within the County would be interested in purchasing a black truck at a discount.  President George stated the trucks are probably too new for the Highway, but it might be something Community Corrections might be interested in.  Commissioner Roush stated the Community Corrections vehicle is getting age on it, to which Sheriff Greene stated the vehicle is a 2014.  President George asked Sheriff Greene to keep them updated on the discount and price of the trucks.

President George asked how the Sheriff’s department was doing in relation to staffing.  Sheriff Greene stated there are open positions for a full-time jailer, dispatch, and cook, and part-time in every position type.  Sheriff Greene stated help is needed for every position type and it is continual.  

RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Director Monty Wolf stated Premier was offering a contract on propane for building heat if EMA agreed to purchase 850 gallons, the rate would be locked in at $1.89 per gallon.  Director Wolf stated they would need to agree to purchase a minimum of 850 gallons and anything less than 850 gallons, Premier would bill $0.10 per gallon for any unused gallons.  Deputy Director Andy Ringwald stated in the past two mild winters EMA/Ambulance used right at 800 gallons and the two harsh winters prior they used 1,200 gallons.  President George asked if this is a pre-pay contract, to which Deputy Director Ringwald stated it is not a prepay.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the concern would be at the end of April if EMA has not purchased 850 gallons, then they will have to pay $0.10 per gallon and is that legal to pay for propane not used.  President George asked Director Wolf to send Attorney Lett the contract to review and verify the County would be able to pay for unused gallons, if needed.

Deputy Director Ringwald stated the hazard mitigation grant must be done every five years, and they have completed the paperwork to get the process started.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated he will contact SIDC to let them handle the meeting coordination.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated he will need to send the Auditor a copy of the contract because the grant is a reimbursement contract for $20,000.  The County will need to pay the $20,000 and the State will reimburse the money less a 25% in-kind of $5,000.  President George stated in the past attorney legal fees have been used for the in-kind.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the project will be ongoing in the coming weeks and months.  Director Wolf stated this grant is State mandated and there are grants for the school systems which require that the County have the hazard mitigation in place and the school systems participate in the process.  

Deputy Director Ringwald stated there will be a tractor pull held by the 4-H Extension/Council on August 16th and 17th.  EMA will be present to support the tractor pull.  
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated chip and seal has been started on Windom Road with the project finishing up this week.  Superintendent Seals stated there is still a mower down and parts are expected soon.  Superintendent Seals stated he is unsure of the start date for the hot mix projects, he is waiting for the date from the contractor.


Taxpayer Mary Smith asked Superintendent Seals if any ditching would be done this year on Butler Bridge Road and Rusk Road.  Superintendent Seals stated if they do it will be towards the end of the year.  President George asked Superintendent Seals to put it on the list for ditching.

RE: COUNTY ROAD 31


Attorney Lett stated regarding County Road 31, as the Commissioners know the Court ruled that the County owned the right-of-way and was not required to improve it.  A property owner behind that property has attempted to enter onto that right-of-way and make some improvements.  Attorney Lett stated he needs direction from the Board of Commissioners as to what to do; should the property owner be allowed to make their own improvements to the property or should the County continue to restrict access to that property.  Attorney Lett stated at this point the Highway Department has put up concrete barriers and chained them, at his direction, because that person attempted to enter that property and do some work within the last ten days, there have been two attempts.  

President George stated at this point the County is not ready for anyone to get in there and start building a road.  There are 8-10 other landowners around the right of way who they must deal with, and it is not a cut and dry process.  President George stated County Road 31 was never considered a road and there is a difference between a right of way and a road.  President George stated they went to Court, and it was determined it was not a road.  Commissioner Roush stated he is in favor of not doing anything at this point, to which President George agreed.  
President George asked Attorney Lett if an injunction needed to be filed, to which Attorney Lett stated his recommendation to the Board of Commissioners, if they so determine, that they authorize him to file an injunction and get an order restricting them from doing anything on that property.  Attorney Lett stated his legal point of view is the right of way is possessed by the County but that does not mean anyone can go in there and do whatever they want on the property; the right of way is under the control of the County Board of Commissioners and the Board can allow or restrict any entry or work.  Attorney Lett stated he does not believe the County should allow anyone to do any self help on the property.  
Commissioner Roush stated technically the Board of Commissioners does not own any property there, it is just a right of way.  Commissioner Roush asked if the right of way could be dissolved, to which Attorney Lett stated that would take negotiation with the property owners.  The Board of Commissioners directed Attorney Lett to take action to stop any further intrusions and to allow the Highway Department to do what they needed to do to restrict access.


Superintendent Seals stated there have been issues with tracked equipment being run on County roads.  President George stated no matter the distance, do not run dozers and trackhoes down County roads.  Commissioner Roush stated if roads need to be crossed, tires or plywood need to be used to protect the road.  President George stated tracked equipment was on the County road near the property just discussed.  Commissioner Roush stated unless there are rubber tracks, tracked equipment should not be on the road.
RE: LYON LANE AND DAY ROAD TREE CLEARING


Mr. Charles Day came before the Commissioners to discuss an issue regarding clearing of trees on Lyon Lane and Day Road after the storms on May 28th.  Mr. Day stated the Highway Department came and removed three trees off the road using the Gradall and pushed the trees into the fence on both sides of the road.  Mr. Day stated there were also tree limbs pushed into the fence in about seven or eight places along the road.  Mr. Day stated there was also a stump which was pulled out and put on top of his fence on the West side of the road.  Mr. Day stated he spoke to Superintendent Seals and asked him to fix it, but it has yet to be fixed.  Superintendent Seals stated when he drove to Lyon Lane that morning there were trees across the fence, and he was down there before the Gradall got to Lyon Lane and took pictures of the trees across the fence and the road as much as he was able to access.  Superintendent Seals stated he had not heard anything before this meeting concerning any damage on Day Road.  Mr. Day stated there is a tree on Day Road which was pushed down the bank.  

Mr. Day stated he received an estimate on the cost to rebuild the fence and for someone to clean the trees up and can turn the bill into the County or he can file with the Court.  President George asked if the trees fell across the fence, to which Mr. Day replied the trees were laying across the road and he is not sure where the trees landed.  Commissioner Roush stated technically it is the landowner’s tree that fell across the landowner’s fence, because the County does not own trees.  Mr. Day stated he thought they did because the Gradall shoved the trees up in his field like they owned the trees.  Mr. Day stated he thought the Highway Department had the proper equipment to clean up the trees.  Commissioner Roush stated in his experience he has had trees fall on his property and the fire department came out and cut the trees and he had to clean up the tree himself.  Commissioner Roush stated it is not the Highway Department’s job to clean up the trees, only to open the road.  Commissioner Roush stated the road could be opened by the fire department or the Highway department, it is whoever responds.  

President George asked Attorney Lett for his legal advice on the matter.  Attorney Lett stated Superintendent Seals had talked to him about the situation when he first received the complaint, but he has not looked at it since.  Attorney Lett stated he believes if the situation is as such the trees came down over his fence, then the property owner needs to talk to his insurer to see what kind of coverage there is on that.  The property owner should then then contact Attorney Lett and see what the situation is, and he can give the Commissioners further advice on it.  Attorney Lett stated the Highway Department was just trying to clear the road and there was a mess everywhere in the Northern part of the County that day.  Attorney Lett asked Mr. Day if he had turned this into his insurance, to which Mr. Day stated no he had not turned it in and he is sure they don’t cover trees falling on fences.  Attorney Lett recommended Mr. Day to talk to his insurance and the agent can contact Attorney Lett, to which Mr. Day agreed.  
RE: EAST 550 SOUTH ROAD REPAIR


Ms. Helen Arvin asked if East 550 South was on the list to be repaired because it is full of potholes, it has never been blacktopped and her understanding is when they get to her road they run out of money.  Ms. Arvin asked if they could start with her road this time.  President George asked Superintendent Seals if that is the road he has already talked to him about, to which Superintendent Seals stated it was mentioned a month ago in a meeting.  President George stated they aim to chip and seal the road, and he has been talking to Superintendent Seals about the road since about January.  Superintendent Seals stated he does not know if it will happen this year, but it has been discussed.  President George stated the holes need filled and the road is on the radar for chip and seal.  
RE: CITIZEN ROAD REPAIR

Taxpayer Walt Waggoner asked if it was permissible to use a dozer on Low Gap Road, which is a gravel road, whenever the road washes out and not passable.  Attorney Lett recommended in each instance the Commissioners need to discuss it with their insurance carrier and the County needs to pay special attention to what the insurer says.  President George asked Mr. Waggoner to provide his contact information after the meeting.

RE: BUILDING PURCHASE

Attorney Lett stated the Commissioners had previously voted to approve the purchase of the building across the street; Attorney Lett presented a resolution that is necessary to complete the closing later this week.  The resolution authorizes President George and Auditor Michelle Norris to sign on behalf of the County and that all actions taken by the Board of Commissioners in this act comply with the laws of the State of Indiana and the regulations of Martin County.  Commissioner Summers made a motion to approve the resolution to purchase the former Old National Building, seconded by President George.  Commissioner Roush opposed.  Motion carried.

RE: BRIDGE #44


President George asked Attorney Lett if there were any updates regarding bridge #44, to which Attorney Lett stated no.  President George asked if they could go ahead and proceed with repairs, to which Attorney Lett stated yes.  

RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Norris stated M&M Electric came today to evaluate the possibility of running 120V service to the automatic door operators.  Auditor Norris stated she has not received the quote back at this time.  President George stated a door repair company was found in Ireland, Indiana to give another quote.  


Auditor Norris asked the Commissioners how they wanted to proceed regarding bringing in an outside contractor to survey the network, which an IT vendor has asked that this company be used to give a quote on the server.  Auditor Norris stated she has received a server quote from the County’s current IT provider and is working with a third company from Jasper for a quote.  President George stated they would like to get the quote back from the company in Jasper and wait on soliciting an outside contractor survey.

Auditor Norris stated the Judge had mentioned she would like the Commissioners to consider purchasing metal detectors for the Court.  President George stated that purchase has been talked about.  Commissioner Roush asked if the metal detector requires a full-time person to run the metal detector.  President George stated someone would have to monitor the metal detector, the Judge has plans to hire a bailiff.  The Commissioners were concerned about lack of staffing to monitor the metal detector at this time and decided to table the purchase.  President George stated this could be brought up again at the next Courthouse security meeting and asked Auditor Norris to find out the date of the committee’s next meeting.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:13 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, August 20, 2024 @ 5:30 pm.  Commissioner Roush stated he will be unable to attend the next meeting due to a planned vacation.
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